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Conservation Advisory Council Meeting Notes 
 
September 13, 2017

 
Attending from the council: 
JP Batmale, Oregon Public Utility Commission 
Warren Cook, Oregon Department of Energy 
Brendan McCarthy, Portland General Electric (for 
Garrett Harris) 
Lisa McGarity, Avista 
John Frankel, NW Natural (for Holly Braun) 
Tyler Pepple, Industrial Customers of Northwest 
Utilities 
Jim Abrahamson, Cascade Natural Gas (for Allison 
Spector) 
Liz Jones, Citizens’ Utility Board of Oregon 
Wendy Gerlitz, Northwest Energy Coalition 
Eugene Rosolie, Northwest Energy Efficiency 
Alliance (for Julia Harper) 
Brent Barclay, Bonneville Power Administration 
 
Attending from Energy Trust: 
Mike Bailey 
Tom Beverly 
Amber Cole 
Mike Colgrove 
Hannah Cruz 

Lindsey Diercksen 
Marshall Johnson 
Judge Kemp 
Oliver Kesting 
Steve Lacey 
Connor Morrow 
Jay Olson 
Thad Roth 
Kate Scott 
Adam Shick 
Scott Swearingen 
Julianne Thacher 
 
Others attending: 
Lindsey Hardy, Energy Trust board (by phone) 
Alan Meyer, Energy Trust board 
Audrey Burkhardt, NW Natural  
Don MacOdrum  
Lonny Peet, Nexant 
Jeff Tambarro, NW Natural 
Jeffrey Schwartz, ICF 
Ed Wales 
Whitney Rideout, Evergreen Consulting 

 
1. Welcome, Old Business and Short Takes  
Hannah Cruz convened the meeting at 1:10 p.m. The agenda, notes and presentation materials are 
available on Energy Trust’s website at www.energytrust.org/about/public-meetings/conservation-
advisory-council-meetings/.  
 
This section was covered second, after the market analysis and penetration rate results, to allow 
additional council members to arrive due to the earlier than usual start time. 
 
Hannah introduced Liz Jones, representing the Citizens’ Utility Board of Oregon (CUB), as the 
newest council member. Amanda Potter was also introduced as the new Energy Trust industrial 
sector lead. Amanda has worked with Energy Trust programs for several years, starting at PECI, a 
former Energy Trust Program Management Contractor. She managed CLEAResult’s northwest 
division before joining Energy Trust. 
 
The council accepted the meeting notes from the August meeting with one correction: Holly Meyer 
should be changed to Holly Braun. 
 
2. Penetration Rate and Market Analysis Results 
Scott Swearingen presented analysis results. See Conservation Advisory Council packet and slides 
for details. Definitions are included in the slides. 
 

http://www.energytrust.org/about/public-meetings/conservation-advisory-council-meetings/
http://www.energytrust.org/about/public-meetings/conservation-advisory-council-meetings/
https://www.energytrust.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/CAC-Packet-September.pdf
https://www.energytrust.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/CAC-Packet-September.pdf
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Warren Cook: On the products slide, are these non-upstream products? 
Scott Swearingen: They were only counted if they could be tied back to a physical site. So the 
majority of upstream products are not included. 
 
Scott noted utility customer information (UCI) data doesn’t make a clear distinction between 
commercial and industrial customers, so staff combined them as “business” in the participation 
portion of the analysis. UCI data is basic customer information Energy Trust receives from all five 
utilities each month, and is not Energy Trust’s own participant information. The highest business 
participation rate is in the Portland Metro area, followed by the Willamette Valley and Central 
Oregon. The majority of these projects are large: 50,000 square feet or more. The lowest rate was 
for small properties. There were 29,000 projects included in this subset. Among businesses, the 
analysis shows the highest participation is along the I-5 corridor. 
 
Alan Meyer: Is Strategic Energy Management low because it’s a new program? 
Scott: The program has served fewer sites, with SEM but they are working with the largest sites. 
 
Scott said penetration rates looked at how much energy has been saved at sites that have 
participated in an Energy Trust program. The rate is calculated as the cumulative first year working 
savings divided by the cumulative first year’s savings plus 2016 energy consumption. For the 
penetration rate analysis, staff was able to differentiate between commercial and industrial 
customers. For electric customers, the penetration rates are similar across commercial facility sizes, 
and the greatest rate came from smaller sites. There are slightly greater penetration rates in Pacific 
Power territory compared to PGE. On the gas side, rates are similar across customer sizes.  
 
Alan Meyer: What does penetration rate actually mean? 
Scott Swearingen: It’s how much energy we’ve helped customers save relative to their 2016 
baseload.  
Warren Cook: Is this deemed savings over deemed savings plus what they used previously? 
Scott Swearingen: This is the total sum of working savings over time over the total sum of working 
savings plus what customers used during 2016. 
Alan Meyer: It’s a different definition than I’m accustomed to. 
Warren Cook: It’s basically the savings. 
Alan Meyer: To me, a better measurement of penetration rate would be how much savings we 
achieved out of the total possible savings to be achieved at a site. 
 
Cascade Natural Gas has the lowest commercial penetration rate within each size category, or bin, 
for gas. Avista is higher than others, but as we just started serving Avista customers in 2017, there 
are only 33 sites so far. For industrial gas sites the size is defined by the following energy bins: small 
is 0-34,999 therms; medium is 35,000-149,999 therms; large is 150,000-449,000 therms; and extra-
large is 450,000 therms or more. Industrial hasn’t served any Avista projects yet, which is why they 
don’t show on the graph. 
 

JP Batmale: Am I reading this correctly that a large customer who participated in 2016 saved 18 
percent on average?  
Scott Swearingen: This shows that the total gas savings we have achieved with the average large 
customer over time would have been around 18 percent based on the previous year’s consumption. 
 
This presentation is a subset of what was provided to program staff to inform their commonly held 
assumptions and clarify where short- and medium-term strategy should be set for program delivery.  
 
Hannah Cruz: This is the second large analysis we’ve gone through this summer. The trends 
analysis you heard about at the last meeting was completed in July and the penetration rate was 
completed in August. Going forward, we’ll determine how this information gets used between 
planning and our programs. We want to excel at how we gather and use data. 
 
Alan Meyer: Will there be efforts to reach larger customers where penetration rates weren’t as high? 
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Lindsey Diercksen: Extra large customers can have a large process load that is harder to influence. 
Those projects can take longer.  
 
JP Batmale: In terms of what Alan said, the participation rate for large customers seems high. 
What’s your take? 
Scott Swearingen: For the sites we could manually match using square footage information, since 
UCI data doesn’t provide the commercial and industrial detail, we determined the majority of sites in 
the large bin were commercial. There are also more small sites, such as in strip malls and retail 
centers where a multitude of other tenants could count as individual small or medium sites. The 
largest projects are the most cost-effective, and PMC efforts are traditionally focused there.  
 
3. PGE Large Customer Funding Compliance Actions 
Hannah Cruz: The briefing paper is being updated and a revised version will be posted online and 
sent to you after the meeting. Please use today’s slide deck as a reference until the revised briefing 
paper is available. Steve Lacey presented findings from the 2016 large customer threshold report in 
June and is back with an update. 
 
Steve Lacey: In June, we discussed the results of the large customer incentive spending analysis we 
complete annually using a third-party contractor. Incentive spending in PGE territory exceeded that 
threshold in 2016. We’re coming back today with a plan to bring us into compliance over the next 
three years.  
 

For background, Senate Bill 838 (SB 838) allowed the collection of supplemental funds, 
beyond the 3 percent public purpose charge established by Senate Bill 1149 (SB 1149), to 
acquire additional, achievable cost-effective electric savings. Electric customers using more 
than one average megawatt in a year, termed large customers, were exempted from SB 838. 
As they do not provide supplemental funding beyond the 3 percent public purpose charge, 
SB 838 requires that these customers not benefit from the supplemental funding. To 
determine this, an annual analysis compares Energy Trust incentive spending in each utility 
territory against an historical threshold set in coordination with the OPUC, utilities and 
stakeholders. We present the results of each year’s analysis at a Conservation Advisory 
Council meeting. We typically haven’t come close to the large customer threshold, though we 
have been projecting we would eventually exceed the threshold. In anticipation of this, the 
methodology to determine the spending threshold was discussed with and reaffirmed by 
stakeholders in 2008 and 2014. The 2016 analysis shows that we slightly exceeded the 
threshold in PGE territory, but not in Pacific Power territory. The corrective actions we’re 
presenting today effect PGE large customers only. 
 
We are also forecasting increased spending this year and in 2018, which tells us we need to 
implement corrective actions now. Without further action, we would spend $5.4 million on 
average over the next three years, which is over the threshold. To bring us below the 
threshold, we need to keep incentive spending at $4.2 million on average for the next three 
years. To do so, the maximum single PGE per-site incentive will be reduced from $1 million 
to $500,000 and from $1 million to $250,000 for self-direct customers. The reservation period 
for an incentive offer will change from 24 months to 12 months. Single customer incentives 
will be capped at $1.5 million per year. Incentives will no longer be provided for PGE projects 
exceeding the site cap. Again, this only applies to greater than 1 aMW sites in PGE territory. 
We are honoring all current signed commitments, so nothing is retroactive. If a customer 
owns sites outside of PGE territory, those sites are excluded from the changes. This doesn’t 
change anything for customers of Pacific Power, NW Natural, Cascade Natural Gas or 
Avista. 

 
Amanda Potter: We’re working closely with our Program Development Contractors and one-on-one 
with impacted PGE customers to communicate this information. We’ve already spoken with the 
largest customer and had a good response. 
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Lindsey Diercksen: PDCs are out in the field and on-site with customers. They represent our 
programs to customers. 
 
JP Batmale: Will you communicate one-on-one with impacted customers, or will there be a larger 
communication? 
Amanda Potter: We are directly communicating with customers impacted by the changes. 
 
Alan Meyer: If we do give them an incentive, will they agree not to self-direct? What’s the logic? 
Lindsey Diercksen: We are trying not to impact the self-direct group. We are hoping this will allow 
everyone to participate, instead of turning anyone away. If this doesn’t work, we will have to discuss 
other actions. 
Alan Meyer: This is a concern. If someone is paying in but seeing a reduction in the amount they can 
get back, and they see someone getting money without paying in, they may not look on it kindly. 
Steve Lacey: This is a long-term issue. These steps are our first attempt at making corrections. We 
may have to take more or less action. Time will tell, and we will revise our actions as necessary.  
 
Energy Trust’s policy for self-direct businesses is available on our website. In summary, Oregon law 
allows entities that use over one average megawatt of electricity a year at a single site to direct their 
own electric efficiency and renewable energy projects and deduct the cost from the public purpose 
charge on their electric bills. In 2002, Energy Trust adopted a policy allowing self-directors a full 
Energy Trust incentive for the new project only if the self-director agrees not to use self-direct credits 
at the same site for 36 months. The policy recognizes that self-directors should not have the same 
access to Energy Trust incentives as electric users who pay the public purpose charge.  
 
JP Batmale: This keeps you at a steady state. Would it become the max amount if revenue stayed 
the same? 
Lindsey Diercksen: As we get more years of data and the denominator changes, that could change. 
We will continue to look at the max spend. 
 
JP Batmale: How does this impact PDC services? 
Amanda Potter: We’re still covering the cost of technical services through PDCs to inform customer 
decision making, even if the customers can’t act on potential energy-efficiency projects identified. 
JP Batmale: That part isn’t communicated in the briefing paper. Why weren’t the positive aspects 
included? 
Amanda Potter: It wasn’t included in the briefing paper, but is part of the communications with PDCs 
and customers. 
 
JP Batmale: How do you envision helping sites prioritize measures? 
Amanda Potter: It’s based on what is important to the customers, but we also encourage and 
prioritize lost opportunities to capture the most cost-effective savings. 
Steve Lacey: The customer drives their investment decisions. We can help, but they will have the 
appetite to pursue what they want to do. 
 
JP Batmale: Customers look to Energy Trust to help them make decisions. If there’s a way to align 
certain measures with lost opportunities, it would be important to communicate that to the PDCs 
working with customers. Some retrofits can be put off into the future, but lost opportunities can’t. I 
hope that’s communicated. 
Steve Lacey: We agree that lost opportunities are first on the measure hierarchy, and we advise 
customers not to sacrifice lost opportunities. However, the customer’s needs drive the project focus. 
The importance of lost opportunities is well understood by the PDCs. 
 
Wendy Gerlitz: With the number of changes you are making, it seems you’re intending to curtail 
energy-efficiency investments from these customers. Why didn’t you just say you won’t provide 
incentives past the threshold and make it first-come, first-served? This approach masks the 
consequences in terms of lost opportunities and the reduced amount each customer will invest. 

https://www.energytrust.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/4.10.000.pdf
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Steve Lacey: We look at what will have the least amount of impact on our customer base and 
attempt to get the most cost-effective savings. We can’t use our programs to potentially change 
legislation. We’re acquiring a lot of savings. There will be lost opportunities if we miss a chance 
when the customer is changing out a process. We don’t know whether or not we can get those 
savings later. 
Amanda Potter: The point of these changes is to spread the incentives among more customers and 
avoid letting one customer receive all the available funding for this customer class. 
 
Wendy Gerlitz: The number of actions may obscure the impacts that these changes have. It’s too 
many things at one time. It should be a simpler approach so the impact of this funding limitation can 
be more easily tracked. I think this is a big problem. From the NW Energy Coalition’s perspective, 
there are several laws that govern energy efficiency acquisition, SB 838 is one and SB 1547 
another. Utilities are supposed to pursue all cost-effective opportunities to acquire energy efficiency. 
It’s required by law. This is a serious problem for Energy Trust and the OPUC. The OPUC will need 
to investigate this. Curtailment is completely unacceptable. I understand Energy Trust can’t change 
public policy. This is a failing by all of us stakeholders who tried to convene to make these policy 
changes. 
 
Brendan McCarthy: Have you already implemented these actions? This issue could be up for 
consideration by the commission as part of PGE’s rate case review. Are you aware of the rate case? 
I would wait to do this until the commission makes a decision. At the latest that will be December, 
but possibly before. 
Steve Lacey: We would have problems that are more drastic if we wait. These projects have a long 
horizon. December will be too long to wait. 
Amanda Potter: We’re concerned about a rush on signed incentive agreements. We want to avoid 
that. 
Steve Lacey: I find what you say encouraging. The word is out, and now I’m worried we’ll have a 
rush on incentives and a bigger problem in 2018. 
 
Tyler Pepple: When will lighting incentives start to disappear? 
Lindsey Diercksen: We’re not projecting them to go away yet. We’ll bring our lighting strategy to a 
future Conservation Advisory Council meeting. 
Tyler Pepple: What impact would it have if they ended up disappearing? 
Steve Lacey: They won’t be going away, but they will be changing. 
 
Brent Barclay: What is the average completion rate of contracted projects? 
Lindsey Diercksen: I’ll have to share that separately. I need to verify the number. 
 
Eugene Rosolie: Is that from the date they sign the agreement, or start the project? In my 
experience with large industrial customers, projects always take longer than expected. Will this have 
unintended consequences of people not moving forward due to the uncertainty of time? Why not just 
sign up a certain amount of people? Then you know the budget is committed. That becomes your 
cap. 
Lindsey Diercksen: The new reservation period gives us better insight to project timelines. PDCs are 
working with customers to have them wait and sign the commitment when they are ready to start a 
project, so it’s less likely that they will be pushed into the next year. It helps with forecasting. 
Steve Lacey: We’ve experienced this before. We had caps and reservations years ago and it had 
significant impacts in the industrial sector. It has taken many years for the negative effects from that 
to go away. We don’t want to put the image of very limited budgets into customers’ minds. We would 
rather limit the amount available per customer. 
 
Brendan McCarthy: This is an important issue in the PGE rate case, and it may be the top reason we 
haven’t settled. This rate we established in 2007 can be changed. This isn’t actually about 
compliance, and there’s nothing in the law that establishes a threshold of 18.4 percent. The metrics 
are raw metrics. They do prioritize new construction over retrofits. I would also like to see qualitative 
information. What is likely to go forward, what is most cost-effective and what won’t go? The most 
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cost-effective projects should be the priority. Since we’re analyzing the best projects, it makes sense 
to prioritize cost-effective projects. 
Steve Lacey: We can look at that. This isn’t how we’ve done things in the past. We have customer 
driven programs and customers pick their projects. We counsel them on cost-effectiveness, but don’t 
prescribe what they should do. 
 
Brendan McCarthy: You aren’t setting a line of cost-effectiveness and encouraging them to do the 
more cost-effective measures? 
Steve Lacey: We don’t want to set up a different set of incentives that PDCs and trade allies will 
have to navigate. It’s hard to administer and confusing to the market. 
Brendan McCarthy: We are getting that with the caps. Trade allies have to decide what goes and 
what doesn’t. 
Lisa McGarity: What about tiered incentives for more cost-effective projects? 
JP Batmale: Self-directs are the most cost-effective because there are limited costs. Having lots of 
levers to pull to make an impact is good. Odd tiers send odd shockwaves. Having lots of ways to 
control incentives is helpful. UM 1713 section 15131 lays out why we went down this route. It 
explains the logic and has been around for a while. 
 
Hannah Cruz: Thank you for everyone’s feedback and the information on the PGE rate case. These 
incentive spending reduction actions are being implemented because we are obligated to reduce 
spending given the information we have at this time. 
 
4. Factors Impacting 2018 Measure Development and Budget 
Hannah Cruz: There are multiple measures under review for cost-effectiveness as staff begin 
developing the 2018 Budget and 2018-2019 Action Plan. Following this presentation, feedback will 
be helpful. We’ll return with any remaining details in October. 
 
Mike Bailey: These are some of the drivers behind our incentive updates. First, the measure review 
process is a routine annual. We have 2,500 to 3,000 measures for which we have prescriptive 
incentives. We review and update them with new information on a regular basis. This year, the 
measure review is intersecting with updates to avoided costs, the expiration of the state Residential 
Energy Tax Credit, new codes and standards going into effect, and expiring OPUC cost-
effectiveness exceptions. Much of this development is done between staff in the planning and 
program groups.  
 
We’ve seen a change in water heaters. All water heaters now use UEF instead of EF. Windows are 
not passing cost-effectiveness tests, and we are requesting an OPUC cost-effectiveness exception 
for multifamily windows. Direct installation of lighting and showerheads are barely passing cost-
effectiveness tests. 
 
Lisa McGarity: What are the non-energy benefits for windows? 
Kate Scott: There are several that we can’t quantify, including health, comfort and maintenance. 
Lisa McGarity: Is this for natural gas buildings as well? 
Mike Bailey: The ratio has to be over 0.5 before we can look at the non-energy benefits. We’re not 
looking at windows in gas-heated buildings because windows remain below 0.5 on the Total 
Resource Cost benefit/cost ratio test. 
 
Wendy Gerlitz: Regional consistency is one element looked at when the OPUC considers cost-
effectiveness exceptions. This implies to me that measures are cost-effective in other territories. Are 
windows cost-effective elsewhere? 
Mike Bailey: In Oregon, we are required to look at the cost-effectiveness of each measure and each 
program. Other regions’ utilities may not look at it the same way. 
 
Mike Bailey: We hope to finalize measure reviews and provide it with the draft budget. 
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John Frankel: Was there any look at the transition from end user to midstream and upstream? Will 
the cost-effectiveness of water heater measures improve as it moves upstream? Would it be more 
likely to pass? 
Mike Bailey: The incentive is for an old 0.67 EF vs. 0.62 EF. The value of the gas saved isn’t enough 
to pass. 
John Frankel: Will it have a lower cost, with the loss of the Residential Energy Tax Credit, and be 
able to pass in 2018, with the full transition to upstream? 
Marshall Johnson: Our work in retail is better than the work with distributors, so we are seeing more 
success there. Home Depot, Lowe’s and Grover’s are participating. Once one of them participates, 
the others tend to follow and compete. 
 
John Frankel: From a fulfillment standpoint, it’s a lower-program cost. That’s why you were 
transitioning. Will it reach a point where you have to keep asking for exceptions? 
Marshall Johnson: It may be on that path, but avoided costs are dropping, so it’s still a challenge. 
We are providing an update to the OPUC because it seems to be on the right path. 
 
Brendan McCarthy: So we are currently receiving exceptions, and we are asking for those to 
continue? 
Mike Bailey: The existing OPUC cost-effectiveness exception was for 2017. We are adjusting the 
measure and making another request for an exception. 
 
Audrey Burkhardt: Can you give us any information about furnaces in stacked multifamily? 
Mike Bailey: We have approved it for cost-effectiveness. Program staff are now working on setting 
the incentive amount and final requirements as part of their budgeting. Incentives will be announced 
in the next couple of months. 
 
Hannah Cruz: These changes will be finalized over the next month or so. We are holding a trade ally 
stakeholder group meeting in October to discuss measure changes, and this will be a key agenda 
item at the Trade Ally Forums in November. If you have suggestions on what other groups we 
should reach out to and inform, please let us know. 
 
5. Early Draft 2018 Action Plans 
Hannah Cruz: The early draft program action plans are posted online. We’re going to focus on the 
program action plans today. This doesn’t tell the full Energy Trust picture, because it doesn’t cover 
our planning and evaluation, finance, communications and customer service, and IT action plans. All 
will be packaged in the draft budget in October. The budget themes are included here and will likely 
change as we finalize the draft budget. There are challenges in design and cost-effectiveness that 
you’ll see addressed in the budget. Expanding participation has been a theme for the past few years. 
You’ll also see a new diversity, equity and inclusion lens applied to our work. We’re working on more 
refinement in our data analysis so we can better target our offerings and services.  
 
Brent Barclay: On the lens you apply, are you giving attention to uptake across different regions? 
Hannah Cruz: Yes, rural versus urban participation s part of that lens. We’ve completed a few data 
analyses and customer focus groups over the past year to understand it better. We also want to 
consider all communities to understand how best to reach them. The diversity, equity and inclusion 
lens will help us learn more about how to do that. We are working on a diversity, equity and inclusion 
action strategy led by our Legal Counsel Debbie Menashe. We will bring this topic back to a future 
Conservation Advisory Council meeting. 
 
JP Batmale: In terms of expanding data resources, what does it mean for programs? 
Hannah Cruz: We are using our operations analyst team to learn more about savings that are still 
left in various markets. 
 
JP Batmale: Is this inward facing, rather than for customers to help them make decisions? 
Amber Cole: We’re looking at it holistically, including resources we can bring in and match with our 
own data. It’s more important over time. 
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Amanda Potter presented the industry and agriculture sector plans. 
 
Amanda Potter: We’re seeing a lot of lighting savings from cannabis facilities. We expect that to 
continue. We are looking at continuous commissioning to keep SEM savings moving. We are seeing 
more projects but with less savings per project. There’s a low volume of gas savings, but these gas 
savings are very cost-effective. We plan to expand participation in small- to medium-sized 
customers. We’ll continue rural and cannabis industry outreach. We’re planning our first commercial 
and industrial SEM cohort in northeastern Oregon and potentially on the North Coast.  
 
Alan Meyer: What are the opportunities with small- and medium-sized customers? It seems 
incongruous with the previous presentation. 
Amanda Potter: We are hitting caps, so we will continue going to small and medium customers. 
Lindsey Diercksen: UCI data shows a lot of small to medium sites we haven’t reached, and we 
sometimes need more of a presence to push small to medium projects forward. Better data will help 
us drive those projects and understand customer needs. 
 
Alan Meyer: This data doesn’t seem to support what we’re doing. There’s probably a better set of 
data that will make it clear. 
Lindsey Diercksen: We are working on that and will bring it back to the council. 
 
Wendy Gerlitz: The Northwest Power and Conservation Council has done a lot of work with public 
utilities to see who is underserved by programs across the board. They’ve been doing a lot of work 
pairing utility data on energy efficiency with other types of data to get more insights into uptake on 
programs and other markets where uptake is better. Energy Trust may want to participate. 
Amber Cole: Thank you, we are participating in that work. 
 
Lisa McGarity: On cannabis savings persistence, do you have any information from other states? 
Lindsey Diercksen: We haven’t researched persistence of facilities, but it’s something we can 
include in market research. We’ve focused on what measures are cost-effective. 
Brendan McCarthy: Most states have about the same age of facilities as Oregon. I would encourage 
the research, but I don’t think you’ll find much. 
 
Oliver Kesting presented the commercial sector action plan. 
 
Oliver Kesting: The commercial sector represents three programs, including Existing Buildings, 
Existing Multifamily and New Buildings. Gas measures are especially challenged by cost-
effectiveness. Some measures may be eliminated, but we don’t see major impacts in 2018. 
Multifamily has key measure challenges, and exception requests were sent to the OPUC. Existing 
Buildings faces cost-effectiveness challenges at the program level that may require rebalancing 
some activities. New Buildings growth is expected to continue, especially in office, retail, mixed use 
and schools. There has been a lot of new multifamily construction in Portland, and we expect it to 
move outward over the next year or so.  
 
Brendan McCarthy: Why school buildings? 
Oliver Kesting: Many bond measures have passed, so we expect more projects based on that. 
Brendan McCarthy: How does that flow through Energy Trust?  
Oliver Kesting: The Oregon Department of Energy supports retrofits for schools. We work with them 
to support retrofits, and we handle new construction. 
Brendan McCarthy: Does that money come from the 10 percent of the public purpose charge? 
Oliver Kesting: No, this is Energy Trust funding. The 10 percent is managed by the districts through 
the Oregon Department of Energy.  
 
Within Existing Buildings, we’ll launch the commercial and industrial combined SEM cohort. We see 
efficiencies in administration there and a way to bring it to a market we haven’t reached in the past. 
We’ll continue the Smartwatt direct installation offering to small business customers and promote 
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equitable access to opportunities. We will work with the City of Portland to support the city’s 
benchmarking requirement and help customers improve their energy benchmark scores. 
 
JP Batmale: Are you helping establish systems for input? What are you supporting for the city’s 
policy? 
Oliver Kesting: We’ve supported training and provided input into the city’s requirement. Scores are 
not yet public for customers between 20,000 and 50,000 square feet, and we will be available to 
work with customers who want to improve their scores before they are made public.  
 
For multifamily, focus groups will provide information and feedback to better serve market segments. 
New Buildings Market Solutions packages will be updated to meet the needs of low-income 
multifamily and public sector customers. Existing Buildings lighting will adapt to match the market 
changes, and the program will explore luminaire level lighting controls, and good/better/best 
approaches. We will be rolling out the next phase of the Pay-for-Performance pilot in 2017 and 2018. 
Depending on the results of the pilot, we plan to launch a multifamily tier two power strip offering. We 
have rolled out new multifamily measures, smart thermostats, small tankless water heaters, rooftop 
controls and flat roof insulation. New Buildings is working to accelerate the adoption of emerging 
technologies. We are working with other utilities and organizations to accelerate code adoption. 
 

If we lose measures like direct install, it will challenge the cost-effectiveness of the Multifamily 
program. 

 
We are leveraging our internal data systems for market analysis. Our operations team has 
helped us dial in our data to much better effect. We are exploring how to use the new data 
capabilities to identify opportunities and target more effectively. 

 
Warren Cook: The plan talks about low realization factors for gas and electric savings. Is that the 
new normal?  
Oliver Kesting: Savings Realization Adjustment Factors are applied based on rolling three-year 
averages. We didn’t complete an evaluation one year, and in this most recent evaluation we receive 
a two-year adjustment. The gas realization factor dropped significantly. We will need to do more to 
get the same amount of reportable gas savings.  
 
JP Batmale: There’s a big reduction in gas savings. Can you speak to that? 
Oliver Kesting: The opportunities that we expected to see from gas in 2017 were optimistic. We’re 
seeing lower gas savings, and we’ve updated our 2018 projection with lower expectations.  
 
JP Batmale: What is within behavioral energy savings? 
Oliver Kesting: We’re using that term in Existing Multifamily for potential new approaches to 
operational savings and occupant behavior, but it also applies to some commercialSEM and Pay-for-
Performance opportunities. 
 
Warren Cook: Are you looking at items in the Washington and California code that could be 
incorporated into Oregon code? 
Oliver Kesting: We look at what is being considered for potential code updates and emerging 
technologies and practices in Oregon as well as other states. The New Buildings program designs 
new approaches into the program as a way to prepare the market before the new codes are in place, 
proving approaches before they become code. 
 
Thad Roth presented the residential sector action plan. 
 
Thad Roth: This is a summary of the early draft residential sector plans. Many changes are on the 
horizon for the residential sector. The key issue for us in 2018 is the transition of program 
management to a new delivery structure. We are going from three PMCs and three programs to one 
PMC, two smaller PDCs and one overall program. TRC is a new contractor delivering the EPS 
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whole-home new construction PDC contract. Our key outcome is to avoid impacts to contractors and 
customers from the program and contractor changes.  

 
We will focus on managing a reduction in savings from water conservation devices and 
lighting savings. There will be significant changes in savings from retail lighting. 
 
We are working with state and local agencies to leverage their efforts with programs that 
might complement their efforts and help us move beyond Savings Within Reach. 
 
We’ve moved away from shell measures to heating system measures. We are able to focus 
on both gas and electric heating systems. We understand that we need to touch various 
market channels at different points to be successful. Water heating is a one example. We are 
focused on the customer and contractor now. 

 
Lisa McGarity: How will Energy Trust ensure the expansion to serving low-income customers won’t 
overlap with utility programs? 
Thad Roth: We’re coordinating work with Oregon Housing and Community Services and community 
action agencies to understand what everyone is doing.  
Marshall Johnson: We are looking at different streams of benefits than OHCS. If Avista and other 
utilities want to coordinate on low-income funding sources, we would be interested in discussing it. 
 
Thad Roth: We will likely reach out to Bonneville Power Administration for input about methodology 
for new approaches and emerging technologies. 
 

We want to take a look at new construction modeling and utilize billing data analysis to get 
quicker feedback and see if our models match up with actual savings. It would be a less 
formal but quicker evaluation. We are looking at weather-normalized analysis and applying it 
to contractors.  

 
Brent Barclay: Does that include gathering interval data? 
Thad Roth: We don’t get interval data currently, but if possible, we could use it.  
 
Thad Roth: Our current staffing structure will shift toward three units: operations and fulfillment, 
customer acquisition, and new technologies and approaches. At an upcoming council meeting, we 
will provide an update on the new roles and structure. There are no changes to the size of the team, 
and in some ways the roles won’t change dramatically. 
 

We expect to see reductions in delivery costs in 2018 as a result of the new contracts. The 
costs will be somewhat higher than the original PMC bids because we filled some gaps in the 
bids, but we’ll still see savings in delivery costs. Marketing and measure development 
activities, for example, will see some internal savings. The residential sector will be under 
cost-effectiveness constraints on both the gas and electric sides. 

 
Hannah: We will be back in October with savings figures and a broader organizational view of the 
draft budget for 2018.  
 
6. Public Comment 
There were no additional public comments. 

 
7. Meeting Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 4:20 p.m. The next scheduled meeting of the Conservation Advisory 
Council is Wednesday, October 25, 2017. 


